# WORKING DRAFT

X3T10 94-057

> Revision 0.0 14-Mar-94

FOR PROPOSAL PURPOSES ONLY

# Information technology - Multi-Media Commands

This is a draft proposed American National Standard of Accredited Standards Committee X3. As such this is not a completed standard. The X3T10 Technical Committee may modify this document as a result of comments received during public review and its approval as a standard. Use of the information contained here in is at your own risk.

Permission is granted to members of X3, its technical committees, and their associated task groups to reproduce this document for the purposes of X3 standardization activities without further permission, provided this notice is included. All other rights are reserved. Any commercial or for-profit use is strictly prohibited.

**MMC Technical Editor** 

Norman H. Harris Adaptec Inc. 691 S. Milpitas Blvd. Milpitas, Blvd. 95035 USA

Telephone: (408) 945-8600, ext. 2230

Facsimile: (408) 957-7145

Email: nharris@adaptec.com

Reference number ISO/IEC \*\*\*\*\*: 199x ANSI X3.\*\*\* - 199x Printed March 11, 1994 12:00 pmT this page intentionally left blank

### POINTS OF CONTACT:

X3T10 Acting Chair

John B. Lohmeyer NCR Corporation 1635 Aeroplaza Drive Calo Spgs, CO 80916

Tel: (719) 573-3362 Fax: (719) 597-8225

Email: john.lohmeyer@ftcollinsco.ncr.com

X3T10 Acting Vice-Chair

I. Dal Alian ENDL

34426 Black Walnut Court Saratoa, CA 95070

Tel: (408) 867-6630 Fax: (408) 867-2115

Email: 2501752@mcimail.com

X3 Secretariat

Lynn Barra Administrator Standards Processing X3 Secretariat 1250 Eye Street, NW Suite 200 Washington, DC 20005

Telephone: 202-626-5738 Facsimile: 202-638-4922

**SCSI Reflector** 

Internet address for subscription to the SCSI reflector: scsiadm@wichitaks.ncr.com Internet address for distribution via SCSI reflector: scsi@wichitaks.ncr.com

**SCSI Bulletin Board** 

719-574-0424

Document Distribution

Global Engineering 15 Inverness Way East Englewood, CO 80112-5704 Telephone: 303-792-2181 or 800-854-7179

Facsimile:303-792-2192

#### **ABSTRACT**

This standard defines the SCSt-3 multimedia command set extentsions for all classes of SCSt-3 complaint devices.. This standard when used in conjunction with the SCSt Primary Commands specification, defines the full set of standard available commands for use with SCSt-3 devices (e.g. CD-ROM) that function in multimedia applications..

#### **PATENT STATEMENT**

The developers of this standard have requested that holder's of patents that may be required for the implementation of the standard, disclose such patents to the publisher. However neither the developers nor the publisher have undertaken a patent search in order to identify which if any patents may apply to this standard.

No position is taken with respect to the validity of any claim or any patent rights that may have been disclosed. Details of submitted statements may be obtained from the publisher concerning any statement of patents and willingness to grant a license under these rights on reasonable and nondiscriminatory terms and conditions to applicants desiring to obtain such a license.

## **Foreword**

The SCSI-3 Multimedia Commands specification is divided into seven major clauses:

Clause 1 is the scope.

Clause 2 enumerates the normative references that apply to this standard.

Clause 3 describes the definitions, symbols and abbreviations used in this standard.

Clause 4 describes the following for the CD-ROM device class:

- -overview (i.e., model of CD-ROM) and the conventions used in this standard.
- -commands applicable to the CD-ROM class of devices under SCSI-3
- -the various parameters and mode pages used in control of device features and error recovery.
- numerous diagnostic, log and mode parmeters for configuration, monitoring and control of CD-ROM devices.

# Introduction

The SCSI-3 command set is defined independent of the physical and signaling protocol to enable its implementation in a number of environments.. The X3T110 technical committee has seen the need to address the unique requirements for multimedia applications support in this document providing a central reference for multimedia implementors.

The transports currently being defined for SCSI-3 command sets include SCSI Parallel Interface (SPI) SSA-SSP, Fibre Channel FC-4, and IEEE 1394 described in SCSI-3 SBP. Implementers may assure architectural coherency across multiple environments by implementing the **SCSI-3 Architectural Model Specification**. In addition the AT-attachment interface will use this standard command format across a delivery mechanism currently being defined.

It is anticipated that this standard may be updated periodically in response to technological advances.. These standards updates are subject to the rules of ANSI for such procedures and involve a public review period and balloting procedures..

With any technical document there may arise questions of interpretation as new products are implemented. The X3 Committee has established procedures to issue technical opinions concerning the standards developed by the X3 organization. These procedures may result in SCSI Technical Information Bulletins being published by X3.

These Bulletins, while reflecting the opinion of the Technical Committee that developed the standard, are intended solely as supplementary information to other users of the standard. This standard, X3T10.\*\*\*-199x, as approved through the publication and voting procedures of the American National Standards Institute, is not altered by these bulletins. Any subsequent revision to this standard may or may not reflect the contents of these Technical Information Bulletins.

Current X3 practice is to make Technical Information Bulletins available through:

Global Engineering 15 Inverness Way East Englewood, CO 80112-5704 Telephone:303-792-2181 or 800-854-7179 Facsimile:303-792-2192 This page intentionally left blank

# **Table of Contents**

1	Scope	1
2	Normative References	3
3	Definitions, abbreviations and symbols	4
3	3.1 Definitions specific to CD-ROM devices	
	3.1 Definitions specific to CD-now devices	. 4
4	CD-ROM devices	7
-	4.1 Model for CD-ROM devices	
	4.1.1 CD-ROM media organization	
	4.1.2 CD-ROM physical data format	
	4.1.2.1 Frame format for audio	
	4.1.2.2 Sector format for data	
	4.1.2.3 Sub-channel information formats	
	4.1.3 CD Audio error reporting	
	4.1.4 CD-ROM ready condition/not ready condition	
	4.1.5 CD-ROM address reporting formats (MSF bit)	14
	4.1.6 Sensing support for CD-audio commands	14
	4.1.7 Error reporting	14
	4.2 Commands for CD-ROM devices	16
	4.2.1 PAUSE/RESUME command	18
	4.2.2 PLAY AUDIO(10) command	19
	4.2.3 PLAY AUDIO(12) command	
	4.2.4 PLAY AUDIO MSF command	
	4.2.5 PLAY AUDIO TRACK INDEX command	
	4.2.6 PLAY AUDIO TRACK RELATIVE(10) command	
	4.2.7 READ CD-ROM CAPACITY command	
	4.2.8 READ HEADER command	
	4.2.9 READ SUB-CHANNEL command	
	4.2.9.1 Sub-Q channel data format	
	4.2.9.2 CD-ROM current position data format	
	4.2.9.3 Media catalogue number data format	
	4.2.9.4 Track international standard recording code data format	
	4.2.10 READ TOC command	
	4.3 Parameters for CD-ROM devices	
	4.3.1 Diagnostic parameters	
	4.3.2 Log parameters	
	4.3.3 Mode parameters	
	4.3.3.1 CD-ROM audio control parameters.	
	4.3.3.2 CD-ROM device parameters	
	4.3.3.3 Read error recovery parameters	
	4.3.3.4 Verify error recovery parameters	50

# **List of Tables**

Table 5	Mixed Mode CD-ROM Disk Layout	
Table 6	MSF Address format	14
Table 7	Sense key responses for error reporting	15
Table 8	Commands Common to all SCSI Devices	16
Table 9	Commands Specific to CD-ROM Devices	17
Table 10	PAUSE RESUME Command	
	PLAY AUDIO(10) command	
Table 12	PLAY AUDIO(12) command	20
Table 13	PLAY AUDIO MSF command	21
Table 14	PLAY AUDIO TRACK INDEX command	22
Table 15	PLAY AUDIO TRACK RELATIVE (10) command	23
Table 16	PLAY AUDIO TRACK RELATIVE(12) command	24
Table 17	READ CD-ROM CAPACITY command	25
Table 18	READ CD-ROM CAPACITY data format	26
	READ HEADER command	
Table 20	READ HEADER data format	27
Table 21	CD-ROM data mode field contents	27
Table 22	READ SUB-CHANNEL command	29
	Sub-channel data format codes	
Table 24	Sub-Q channel data format	30
Table 25	ADR sub-channel Q field	31
Table 26	Audio status codes	21
Table 27	Sub-channel Q control bits	33
Table 28	CD-ROM current position data format	32
Table 29	Media catalogue number data format	24
Table 30	Track international standard recording code data format	25
	READ TOC command	
Table 32	READ TOC data format	37
Table 33	Diagnostic page codes	20
	Log page codes	
	CD-ROM medium type codes	
	CD-ROM device specific parameter	
	CD-ROM Density codes	
Table 38	Mode page codes	39
Table 30	CD-ROM Audio control parameters page	40
Table 40	Multiplier for LBA's	41
Table 41	Output port channel selection	42
	CD-ROM parameters page	42
Table 12	Inactivity timer multiplier values	43
Table 44	Read error recovery parameters page	43
Table 45	Read error recovery parameters page	44
Table 45	Error recovery bit settings	45
Table 47	CD-ROM error recovery description	
I aure 4/	veniveno recovervo arameters dade	50

# **List of Tables**

# EDITORIAL NOTES and Comments

This section chronicles content of the document updates and editorial comments against those updates. It will not be a part of the final release of this standard.

Rev 0.0-Base release includes all SCSI-2 command descriptions. Edited to include references to the appropriate SCSI-3 normative references.

Page xi

100

Page xii

# 1 Scope

This standard defines the command set extensions to facilitate operation for all classes of SCSI devices for application in multimedia (audio, video, animation). The clause/clauses of this standard pertaining to a specific device class, implemented in conjunction with the applicable clauses of "SCSI Primary Commands, xxxxx-1993", shall fully specify the standard command set standard available for any SCSI-3 device such as CD-ROM that may be used in a multimedia application.

Initially this document specifies CD-ROM instruction sets. It is anticipated that it will be updated with additional clauses to define multimedia instructions for other classes of devices commensurate with technological advances in the multimedia field.

The SCSI-3 command set and these extensions are transport independent and may be implemented across a wide variety of environments for which a SCSI-3 command mapping and delivery vehicle has been specified. To date these may be SSA, Fibre channel, SCSI Parallel Interface, and the ATA interface. Reference these documents as listed in "Normative References" for a complete specification of these environments.

The objectives of the SCSI-3 Multimedia command set provide for the following:

- 1) To provide a specification of command format and functionality independent of delivery, protocol/signaling or transport mechanism. Architectural constraints regarding command function across the various transports are addressed in SCSI-3 Architectural Model and the document specific to the transport in question.
- 2) To provide host computers software/firmware with device independence within a class of devices. Thus, different disk drives, tape drives, printers, optical media drives, and other devices can be added to the host computers without requiring modifications to generic system hardware and software. Provision is made for the addition of special features and functions through the use of vendor-specific options. Reserved opcodes are provided for future standardization.
- 3) To provide compatibility such that properly conforming SCSI-2 devices may inter-operate with SCSI-3 devices given that the systems engineering is correctly done. Properly conforming SCSI-2 devices, should respond in an acceptable manner to reject SCSI-3 protocol extensions, as defined within the SCSI-3 specification for that environment. SCSI-3 protocol extensions are designed to be permissive of such rejections and thus allow the SCSI-2 device to continue operation without requiring the use of the extension.
- 4) To move device-dependent intelligence out to the SCSI-3 devices. Refer to the SCSI-3 Interlocked Protocol, SSA Fibre Channel FC-4, ATA-2 and SCSI-3 Primary Command Set standards.

Figure 1, below is intended to shows the relationship of this document to other SCSI-3 standards. The figure is not intended to imply a relationship such as a hierarchy, protocol stack, or system architecture. It indicates the applicability of a standard to the implementation of a given transport.

#### For example:

- SCA and SAM and the SCSI-3 command set standards are applicable to all protocols.
- SIP, SSP, FCP, and SBP are link specific protocols designed to be applied only to the service delivery subsystem directly below them.
- GPP is intended to be used with almost any physical interface.

Figure ONE GOES HERE: The following text should be anchored to the figure

The term SCSI is used wherever it is not necessary to distinguish between the versions of SCSI. The original Small Computer System Interface Standard, X3.131-1986, is referred to herein as SCSI-1. SCSI-1 was revised resulting in the Small Computer System Interface - 2 (X3.131-1994), referred to herein as SCSI-2 and approved by ANSI on January 31, 1994.

The term SCSI-3 refers collectively to the following documents that fall under the jurisdiction of X3T10 (formerly X3T9.2)

Draft Proposal: X3T10/94-057 Multimedia Command Set

SCSI-3 Parallel Interface (SPI) (X3T9.2/855D)

SCSI-3 Interlocked Protocol (SIP) (X3T9.2/856D)

SCSI-3 Fiber Channel Protocol (FCP) (X3T9.2/993D)

SCSI-3 Serial Bus Protocol (SBP) (X3T9.2/992D)

SCSI-3 Generic Packetized Protocol (GPP) (X3T9.2/991D)

SCSI-3 Architecture Model (SAM) (X3T9.2/994D)

SCSI-3 Primary Commands (SPC) (X3T9.2/995D)

SCSI-3 Block Commands (SBC) (X3T9.2/996D)

SCSI-3 Stream Commands (SSC) (X3T9.2/997D)

SCSI-3 Graphic Commands (SGC) (X3T9.2/998D)

SCSI-3 Medium Changer Commands (SMC) (X3T9.2/999D)

### 2 Normative References

The following standards and draft documents contain provisions which, when referenced in the context of this draft standard, constitute provisions of this specification. At the time of publication, the editions indicated were valid. All standards are subject to revision, and parties to agreements based on this specification are encouraged to investigate the possibility of applying the most recent editions of the standards indicated below. Members of IEC and ISO maintain registers of currently valid international Standards.

ISO/IEC 10149:1989. Information Technology-Data Interchange on Read-only 120 mm Optical Data Disks (CD-ROM).

IEC 908:1987, Compact Disk Digital Audio System

American National Standard X3.131-1994-Small Computer System Interface

American National Draft Standard, X379.2/791D-AT Attachment

CD-XA specification
Red, Yellow, Blue, Green...magenta books!

In addition the following SCSI-3 draft standards should be referenced as appropriate:

SCSI-3 Parallel Interface (SPI) (X3T9.2/855D)

SCSI-3 Interlocked Protocol (SIP) (X3T9.2/856D)

SCSI-3 Fiber Channel Protocol (FCP) (X3T9.2/993D)

SCSI-3 Serial Bus Protocol (SBP) (X3T9.2/992D)

SCSI-3 Generic Packetized Protocol (GPP) (X3T9.2/991D)

SCSI-3 Architecture Model (SAM) (X3T9.2/994D)

SCSI-3 Primary Commands (SPC) (X3T9.2/995D)

SCSI-3 Block Commands (SBC) (X3T9.2/996D)

SCSI-3 Stream Commands (SSC) (X3T9.2/997D)

SCSI-3 Graphic Commands (SGC) (X3T9.2/998D)

SCSI-3 Medium Changer Commands (SMC) (X3T9.2/999D)

3 Definitions, abbreviations and symbols

### 3.1 Definitions specific to CD-ROM devices

- **3.1.1 absolute F fleid:** The sub-division of the S Field part of the absolute physical address from the beginning of the media. One physical sector. Written on CD-ROM media in binary coded decimal notation. The value is from 00bcd to 74bcd. (See 3.1.12 and 3.1.18.)
- **3.1.2 absolute M field**: The most significant part of the absolute physical address from the beginning of the media. Written on CD-ROM media in binary coded decimal notation. The value is from 00bcd to 74bcd. (See 3.1.18.)
- **3.1.3 absolute S field**: The intermediate significant part of the absolute physical address from the beginning of the media. Written on CD-ROM media in binary coded decimal notation. The value is from 00bcd to 59bcd. (See 3.1.18.)
- **3.1.4 bcd; binary coded decimal**: The number system used on the physical CD-ROM and CD-DA media. Numbers that use this notation have the 'bcd' suffix attached. A byte has two four-bit values each of which can have a value from 0 to 9. The maximum value is 99bcd (99 decimal). Hence the maximum number of tracks is 99bcd.

Example: 00 01 02 03 ... 08 09 10 11 ... 19 20 21 ... 98 99.

- **3.1.5 block**: The term block refers to the data in one logical block the number of bytes defined by the logical block length in the mode block descriptor.
- **3.1.6 blocks per sector**: The number of logical blocks read from each CD-ROM physical sector. The value depends on the logical block Length as defined in the mode block descriptor. The value for blocks per sector is:

1 if the logical block length is 2 048.

2 if the logical block length is 1 024,

4 if the logical block length is 512, and

8 if the logical block length is 256 bytes.

(Assuming a density code of 1 - 2 048 bytes of data per sector.)

- **3.1.7 CD-DA; compact disc digital audio**: The standardized media for recording digital audio information. The 'Red Book' defines CD-DA media.
- **3.1.8 CD-ROM; compact disc read only memory**: A standardized medium for recording digitized audio and digital data. CD-ROM is used to describe media with digital data rather than discs that encode audio only. The ISO/IEC 10149 standard defines CD-ROM media.
- **3.1.9 CD-ROM control field**: A four bit field in the Q sub-channel data indicating the type of information encoded on the current track. Indicates audio versus data and the type of audio encoding, etc. The control field is also found in the table of contents entries.
- **3.1.10 CD-ROM data mode**: A byte in the header of CD-ROM data sectors. This indicates if data is present and if layered error correction information is present.
- **3.1.11 CIRC; cross interleaved reed-solomon code**: The error detection and correction technique used within small frames of audio or data. The CIRC bytes are present in all CD-ROM data modes. The error correction procedure which uses the CIRC bytes is referred to as the CIRC based algorithm. In most CD-ROM drives, this function is implemented in hardware.
- **3.1.12 frame**: A physical sector on CD-ROM media. Also the F field unit of a MSF CD-ROM address. The term frame is also used in the CD-ROM model to describe the amount of data received between synchronization patterns. 98 of these frames make a sector. This sort of frame is referred to as 'small frames' where the meaning is not clear from context.

- **3.1.13 hold track state**: When a CD-ROM device enters the hold track state the optical pick-up is maintained at an approximately constant position on the media. This allows a paused operation to be resumed without latency due to seeking. Rotational latency may be incurred, however.
- **3.1.14 index**: An index is a subdivision of a CD-ROM track. A track can have from 1 to 99 index numbers. Index numbers within a track are sequential starting with 1,
- **3.1.15 lead-in area**: The area on a CD-ROM disc prior to track one. The main channel in the lead-in area contains audio or data null information. This area is coded as track zero but is not addressable via the SCSI command set. The Q sub-channel in this area is coded with the table of contents information.
- **3.1.16 lead-out area**: The area on a CD-ROM disc beyond the last information track. The main channel in the lead-out area contains audio or data null information. This area is coded as track AAbcd but is not addressable via the SCSI command set. The READ CD-ROM CAPACITY data is the first logical block address of this area minus one.
- **3.1.17 L-EC; layered error correction**: The error correction technique used with CD-ROM data mode one sectors. In such sectors, 276 bytes of the auxiliary data field contain L-EC bytes. The algorithm that uses these bytes to perform error correction is often implemented in the drive firmware.
- **3.1.18 MSF address**: The physical address written on CD-ROM discs. Expressed as a sector count relative to either the beginning of the medium (absolute) or to the beginning of the current track (relative). As defined by the CD-DA and CD-ROM standards, each F field unit is one physical sector; each S field unit is 75 F field units; each M field unit is 60 S field units. Valid contents of F fields are binary values from 0 through 74. Valid contents of S fields are binary values from 0 through 59. Valid contents of M fields are binary values from 0 through 74.
- **3.1.19 output port**: A means for connecting the audio signal being played to equipment outside the CD-ROM device.
- **3.1.20 pause area**: A transition area at the beginning or end of an audio track encoded with audio silence. This transition area is required where the audio track immediately precedes a data track.
- **3.1.21 post-gap area**: A transition area at the end of a data track encoded with null information. This transition area is required where the data track immediately precedes an audio track.
- **3.1.22 pre-gap area**: A transition area at the beginning of a data track encoded with null information. This transition area is required where the data track immediately follows an audio track.
- **3.1.23 relative F field**: The sub-division of the S field part of the relative physical address from the beginning of the current track. One physical sector. Written on CD-ROM medium in binary coded decimal notation. The value is from 00bcd to 74bcd. (See 3.1.12 and 3.1.18.)
- **3.1.24 relative M field**: The most significant part of the relative physical address from the beginning of the current track. Written on CD-ROM media in binary coded decimal notation. The value is from 00bcd to 74bcd. (See 3.1.18.)
- **3.1.25 relative S field**: The intermediate significant part of the relative physical address from the beginning of the current track. Written on CD-ROM medium in binary coded decimal notation. The value is from 00bcd to 59bcd. (See 3.1.18.)
- **3.1.26 sector**: Refers to the data contained during one frame time. (On CD-DA medium with two channels of audio this is 1/75th of a second). In the CD-ROM standard document the term block is used for this unit. There may be more than one logical block per sector. Similarly, a single logical block may map to multiple sectors.
- **3.1.27 sub-channel**: CD-ROM and CD-DA media have a main channel and a sub-channel. The sub-channel area has eight parts called P, Q, R, S, T, U, V, and W. The Q-sub-channel contains information

#### X3T10/94-057-SCSI-3-Multimedia Commands

useful to the controller and drive, such as the control field and MSF addresses. The data rate of each sub-channel (P, Q, etc.) is 1/192nd of that of the main channel.

- **3.1.28 TOC**: The table of contents has information on the type of disc and the starting address of the tracks. This information is encoded in the Q sub-channel.
- **3.1.29 track**: A sub-division of the CD-ROM media. A disc has from one to ninety-nine tracks. The data within a track is always of the same type. A track can be either CD-ROM or CD-Audio. A disc can start at any track number.
- **3.1.30 track relative logical address**: An offset from the beginning of the recorded information on a track expressed in units of the logical block length. The value is used to address logical blocks relative to the beginning of a track using the relative MSF address encoded in the CD-ROM Q sub-channet.
- **3.1.31 transition area**: Sectors at the beginning or end of tracks coded with null information. Where required by the media standards, these areas have minimum lengths of 1 s or 2 s. The maximum lengths are not specified. Transition areas at the beginning of a track are encoded with index zero. Addresses within transition areas may not be read.

### 4 CD-ROM devices

#### 4.1 Model for CD-ROM devices

CD-ROM devices permit reading data from a rotating media. Writing the media is not supported. Data transfer can begin with any of the consecutively numbered logical blocks. Data on CD-ROM devices are addressed the same as usual (magnetic) direct-access devices. Some CD-ROM devices support a separate information stream (e.g. audio and/or video but referred to as audio in this clause) transmitted via a connection other than the SCSI Bus. This device type defines commands for controlling these other information streams.

CD-ROM drives are designed to work with any disc that meets IEC. Many new drives read CD-ROM data discs, digital audio discs, and audio-combined discs (i.e. some tracks are audio, some tracks are data

#### 4.1.1 CD-ROM media organization

The formats written on the CD-ROM and CD-DA (Digital Audio) media require special interfacing considerations.

NOTE 1: This subclause contains a number of terms that have special meanings peculiar to CD-ROM technology or that may be unfamiliar to many readers of this International Standard. The glossary (see clause 3.1) defines these terms.

Discs may contain either audio, data or a mixture of the two. table 1 gives an example of a of a audio-combined disc to illustrate the relationship between the logical block addresses reported in SCSI and the MSF address encoded on the media. The logical addresses given in the table assume a block length of 2 048, 2 336 or 2 340 bytes. For block lengths of 1 024, 512 or 256 multiply all values given in the SCSI address columns by 2, 4 or 8 respectively.

NOTE 2: The term frame is used in two different ways in the CD-ROM media standard. The intended meaning can only be determined from the context. Whenever possible, this description replaces the larger data unit with the more familiar term sector. The primary exception to this policy is the use of frame when referring to the MSF address. In the MSF context, one frame (F field unit) equals one sector. On a typical two channel CD-DA media, each frame (F field unit) is played in 1/75th of a second

The physical format defined by the CD-ROM media standards provides 2 352 bytes per sector. For usual computer data applications, 2 048 bytes are used for user data, 12 bytes for a synchronization field, 4 bytes for a sector address tag field and 288 bytes - the auxiliary field - for L-EC (CD-ROM data mode 1). In less critical applications, the auxiliary field may also be used for user data (CD-ROM data mode 2). A CD-ROM physical sector size is 2 048, 2 336 or 2 340 bytes per sector. These values correspond to user data field only, user data plus auxiliary data, the 4 byte address tag plus user data plus auxiliary data.

Selection among these options is made by setting the density code field of the MODE SELECT block descriptor. The usual selection is 2 048 bytes per physical sector via a density code setting of 1. See the table of CD-ROM density code values in 3.3.3.

This same area of the CD-ROM or CD audio media may store 1/75th of a second of two channel audio information formatted according to the CD-DA specification. (These audio channels are usually the left and right components of a stereo pair.) An audio only density code value can be used to declare an area of the media to be invalid for data operations.

For data and mixed mode media (those conforming to ISO/IEC 10149), logical block address zero shall be assigned to the block at MSF address 00/02/00. For audio media (those conforming only to IEC 908), logical block address zero should be assigned to the actual starting address of track 1. This may be approximated by using the starting address of track 1 contained in the table of contents (TOC) or by assigning logical block address zero to the block at MSF address 00/02/00.

Logical addressing of CD-ROM information may use any logical block length. When the specified logical block length is an exact divisor or integral multiple of the selected number of bytes per CD-ROM sector, the device shall map (one to one) the bytes transferred from CD-ROM sectors to the bytes of logical blocks. For instance, if 2 048 bytes are transferred from each CD-ROM sector (specified by the CD-ROM

Table 1: Mixed Mode CD-ROM Disk Layout

Block Description	Logical Address (Decimal)	Track Relative logical address	Absolute MSF Address <sup>1</sup>	Track and Index	Track Relative MSF Address	Sector Contains Info/Pause	Mode Audio or Data	CD- ROM Data Mode <sup>2</sup>
Lead In Area				0/-			Audio	
Pre-gap			00/00/00	1/0	00/02/00	Pause	Data	Null
lst track data	00004	0	00/02/00 <sup>5</sup>	1/1	00/00/00	Info	Data	L-EC
2nd track data	6000 <sup>4</sup>	0	01/22/00 <sup>5</sup>	2/1	00/00/00	Info	Data	L-EC
	7500	1500	01/42/00	2/2	00/20/00	Info	Data	L-EC
Post gap	9000	3000	02/02/00	2/3	00/40/00	Pause	Data	Null
Pause-silence	9150	-150 <sup>6</sup>	02/04/00	3/0	00/02/00	Pause	Audio	
3rd track audio	93008	0	02/04/00 <sup>9</sup>	3/1	00/00/00	Info	Audio	
	1400	2250	02/34/00	3/2	00/30/00	Info	Audio	
4th track audio	21975 <sup>8</sup>	0	04/53/00 <sup>9</sup>	4/1	00/00/00	Info	Audio	
Pre-gap part 1	30000	-225 <sup>6</sup>	06/40/00	5/0	00/03/00	Pause	Audio	
Pre-gap part 2	300075	-150	06/41/00	5/0	00/02/00	Pause	Data	Null
5th track data	30225	0	06/43/00	5/1	00/00/00	Info	Data	L-EC
Last Informa- tion	26399910	233 774	58/39/74	5/1	51/56/74	Info	Data	L-EC
Post-gap		233 775	58/40/00	5/2	51/57/00	Pause	Data	Null
Lead-out track	264000 <sup>11</sup>	0	58/42/00	AA/ <sup>B</sup>	00/00/00	Pause	Audio	

- 1. Absolute MSF address repeated in the header field of data blocks.
- 2. The CD-ROM data mode is stored in the header of data tracks. This indicates that the block is part of a data pre-gap or post gap (null), that this is a data block using the auxiliary field for L-EC symbols (ECC-CD-ROM data mode one), or that this is a data block using the auxiliary field for user data (CD-ROM data mode 2.)
- 3. Table of contents information is stored in the subchannel of lead-in area. The lead-in area is coded as track zero. Track zero and the initial 150 sector pre-gap (or audio pause) are not accessible with logical addressing.
- 4. Exact value returned by READ TOC command
- 5. Value stored in table of contents with zero tolerance.
- 6. Track relative logical addresses are negative in the pre-gap areas. Pre-gap areas have index values of zero.
- 7. Track relative MSF value decreases to 0 in pre-gap areas.
- 8. Value returned by READ TOC command plus or minus 75 blocks.
- 9. Value stored in table of contents plus or minus 75 sectors.
- 10. Minimum value returned by READ CD-ROM CAPACITY: exact value depends on encoding of this track and the lead out track and whether this is derived from the TOC data.
- Value returned by READ TOC command; exact, if lead-out track is encoded as data, or plus or minus 75 blocks if encoded as audio.
- 12. Value stored in table of contents; exact if lead-out track is coded as data, or plus or minus 75 blocks if coded as audio.
- 13. Lead-out track number field is defined as 0AAh.

density code value), and the logical block length is 512 bytes, then each CD-ROM sector shall map to exactly four logical blocks. This International Standard does not define the mapping of logical block lengths which do not evenly divide or are not exact multiples of the selected number of bytes per CD-ROM sector.

A track may be viewed as a partition of the CD-ROM address space. A CD-ROM media contains from one to ninety-nine tracks. All information sectors of a track are required to be of the same type (audio or data) and mode. Each change in the type of information on the disc requires a change in track number. A disc containing both audio and data would have at least two tracks, one for audio and one for data.

The tracks of a CD media are numbered consecutively with values between 1 and 99. However, the first information track may have a number greater than 1. Tracks have a minimum length of 300 sectors including any transition area that is part of a track.

The CD-ROM media standards require transition areas between tracks encoded with different types of information. In addition, transition areas may be used at the beginning or end of any track. For audio tracks the transition areas are called pause areas. For data tracks, transition areas are called pre-gap and post-gap areas. See table 1 for an example. The IEC 908 and ISO/IEC 10149 standards specify minimum time durations for these areas. Maximum time durations are not specified.

Transition areas are formatted and the logical address continues to increment through transition areas. Some media (i.e. discs with only one track) may not have transition areas. The means to determine the location of the transition areas is vendor or application-specific and is addressed by other standards (e.g. ISO 9660).

CD-ROM is a unique SCSI device in the respect that some logical blocks on a disc may not be accessible by all commands. SEEK commands may be issued to any logical block address within the reported capacity of the disc. READ commands cannot be issued to logical blocks that occur in some transition areas, or to logical blocks within an audio track. PLAY commands cannot be issued to logical blocks within a data track.

The blank verify (BlkVfy) option of the verify command (see clause 16.2.11), for CD-ROM devices, shall verify that the addressed blocks are transition area blocks.

CD-ROM media have lead-in and lead-out areas. These areas are outside of the user-accessible area as reported in the READ CD-ROM CAPACITY data. The lead-in area of the media is designated track zero. The lead-out area is designated track 0AAh. The sub-channel Q in the lead-in track contains a table of contents (TOC) of the disc.

NOTE 3: The READ CD-ROM CAPACITY command returns the logical block address of the last block prior to the lead-out area. This location may be in a transition area and therefore not a valid address for read operations.

The table of contents gives the absolute MSF location of the first information sector of each track. Control information (audio/data, method of audio encoding, etc.) for each track is also given in the TOC. However, the TOC does not distinguish between the different modes of data tracks (i.e. CD-ROM data mode one vs. CD-ROM data mode two).

The MSF locations of the beginning of data tracks in the TOC are required to be accurate, however, the TOC values for audio tracks have a tolerance of plus or minus 75 sectors. Information from the TOC can be used to reply to a READ CD-ROM CAPACITY command. When this is done, the drive implementor should consider the possible tolerances and return a value that allows access to all information sectors.

An index is a partition of a track. Pre-gap areas are encoded with an index value of zero. Pause areas at the beginning of audio tracks are also encoded with an index value of zero. The first information sector of a track has an index value of one. Consecutive values up to 99 are permitted. Index information is not contained in the TOC. Not all sectors are encoded with the index value in the Q-sub-channel data

#### X3T10/94-057-SCSI-3 Multimedia Commands

(the requirement is 9 out of 10). A sector without an index value is presumed to have the same index as the preceding sector.

Tracks and indexes are not defined to be any particular length, (except for a minimum track length of 300 sectors.) A CD disc may be created with a single information track that has a single index; or with 99 information tracks, each with 99 indexes.

The sub-channel information which is part of each sector includes a track relative MSF location value giving the distance from the first information sector of the track. On the media, this value decreases during the pre-gap area (sectors with index values of 0) and increases for the rest of the track. The data, returned by the READ SUB-CHANNEL command with MSF bit set to zero, converts this to a track relative logical block address (TRLBA). The TRLBA is continually increasing over the whole track, and pre-gap areas shall return negative values. When the MSF bit in the read sub-channel command is set to one, the MSF track relative location value from the media is reported without change.

#### 4.1.2 CD-ROM physical data format

The physical format of CD-ROM and CD-DA media uses a smaller unit of synchronization than the more familiar magnetic or optical recording systems. The basic data stream synchronization unit is a small frame. This is not the same large frame (sector) as referred to in the MSF unit. Each small frame consists of 588 bits. A sector on CD-ROM media consists of 98 small frames.

A CD-ROM small frame consists of:

- a) 1 synchronization pattern(24+3 bits)
- b) byte of sub-channel data(14+3 bits)
- c) 24 bytes of data (24 x (14+3) bits)
- d) 8 bytes of CIRC code (8 x (14+3) bits)Total: 588 bits.

Data, sub-channel and CIRC bytes are encoded with an eight-to-fourteen bit code; then three merging bits are added. The merging bits are chosen to provide minimum low-frequency signal content and optimize phase lock loop performance.

#### 4.1.2.1 Frame format for audio

Each small frame of an audio track on a two-channel CD-DA or CD-ROM media consists of six digitized 16-bit samples of each audio channel. These 24 bytes of data are combined with a synchronization pattern, CIRC bytes and a sub-channel byte to make a frame. Each frame takes approximately 136.05 uS to play. This gives a sampling rate of 44,1 khz for each channel. The sub-channel information creates the higher level sector grouping for audio tracks.

#### 4.1.2.2 Sector format for data

The data bytes of 98 small frames comprise the physical unit of data referred to as a sector. (98 small frames times 24 bytes per small frame equal 2 352 bytes of data per sector.)

A sector that contains CD-ROM data mode one data has the following format:

a) 12 bytes Synchronization field

b) 4 bytes CD-ROM data header

Absolute M field in bcd format Absolute S field in bcd format Absolute F field in bcd format CD-ROM data mode field

c) 2048 bytes

User data field

d) 4 bytes

Error detection code

e) 8 bytes

Zero

f) 276 bytes

Layered error correction code

A sector that contains CD-ROM Data Mode two data has the following format:

a) 12 bytes

Synchronization field

b) 4 bytes

CD-ROM data header

Absolute M field in bcd format Absolute S field in bcd format Absolute F field in bcd format CD-ROM data mode field

c) 2 336 bytes

User data field (2048 bytes of mode 1 data

plus 288 bytes of auxiliary data)

NOTE 4: Many drives are capable of returning CD-ROM data mode one data in a CD-ROM data mode two format. This allows the user to investigate the error detection and error correction codes. However data encoded as CD-ROM data mode two cannot be read as CD-ROM data mode one data.

#### 4.1.2.3 Sub-channel information formats

The sub-channel byte of each frame is assigned one bit for each of the 8 sub-channels, designated P, Q, R, S, T, U, V, W. Only sub-channels P and Q are defined for CD-ROM media. The other sub-channel bits are zero.

Sub-channel P is a simple flag bit that may be used for audio muting control and track boundary determination.

Sub-channel Q has a higher level of structure. All the sub-channel Q bits of a sector define the sub-channel Q information block. (For audio tracks, decoding the Q sub-channel is the only way to distinguish sector boundaries.)

The sub-channel Q block consists of 98 bits, one bit from each small frame in a sector. Three formats are defined for the sub-channel Q information block. The first format provides location information and is defined as follows:

a)	2 bits	Sub-channel synchronization field
b)	4 bits	ADR field - defines the format
c)	4 bits	Control field - defines the type of information in this sector
d)	8 bits	Track number (in BCD)
e)	8 bits	Index number (in BCD)
f)	24 bits	Track relative MSF address
g)	8 bits	Reserved (0)
h)	24 bits	Absolute MSF address
i)	16 bits	CRC error detection code

This format is required to exist in at least nine out of ten consecutive sectors.

The second and third formats are optional. If used, they must exist in at least one out of 100 consecutive sectors. They include the absolute frame byte of the MSF address to provide location information continuity.

The second format gives the catalogue number of the disc (UPC/EAN bar code number). This information is constant over the whole media.

The third format gives the International Standard Recording Code (ISRC) for each track. The ISRC is defined in ISO 3901. This format is not present on lead-in or lead-out tracks and may change only after the track number changes.

#### 4.1.3 CD Audio error reporting

PLAY AUDIO commands with the immediate bit set in the audio control mode return status as soon as the command has been validated (which may involve a seek to the starting address). The playback operation continues and may complete without notification to the initiator. Error termination of audio operations shall be reported to the initiator by returning immediate CHECK CONDITION status to the next command (except for REQUEST SENSE and INQUIRY.) The deferred error sense data (see 8.2.3.2.) is used to indicate that the error is not due to the current command.

The status of the play operation may be determined by issuing a REQUEST SENSE command. The sense key is set to NO SENSE and the audio status (see 3.2.10) is reported in the additional sense code qualifier field.

#### 4.1.4 CD-ROM ready condition/not ready condition

The ready condition occurs after a cartridge is inserted and the drive has performed its initialization tasks.

These may include reading the table of contents from the media.

A not ready condition may occur for the following reasons:

- a) There is no cartridge inserted.
- b) The drive is unable to load or unload the cartridge.
- c) The drive is unable to recover the table of contents.
- d) The controller cannot select the drive.

#### 4.1.5 CD-ROM address reporting formats (MSF bit)

Several CD-ROM specific commands can report addresses either in logical or in MSF format (see table 2). The READ HEADER, READ SUB-CHANNEL and READ TABLE OF CONTENTS commands have this feature.

Bit 7 5 4 3 2 0 6 Byte 0 Reserved 1 M field 2 S field 3 F field

Table 2: MSF Address format

An MSF bit of zero requests that the logical block address format be used for the CD-ROM absolute address field or for the offset from the beginning of the current track expressed as a number of logical blocks in a CD-ROM track relative address field. This track relative logical block address (TRLBA) value is reported as a negative value in twos-complement notation for transition areas that have decreasing MSF encoded relative addresses.

An MSF bit of one requests that the MSF format be used for these fields. In certain transition areas, the relative MSF addresses are decreasing positive values. The absolute MSF addresses are always increasing positive values (see entry in 3.4).

The M, S, and F fields are expressed as binary numbers. The values match those on the media, except for the encoding. The ratios of M field units to S field units and S field units to F field units are reported in the mode parameters page (see 3.3.3).

#### 4.1.6 Sensing support for CD-audio commands.

If any commands related to audio operations are implemented, then the PLAY AUDIO command shall be implemented to allow a method for the initiator to determine if audio operations are supported. A target responding to a PLAY AUDIO command which has a transfer length of zero, with CHECK CONDITION status, and setting the sense key to ILLEGAL REQUEST does not support audio play operations.

NOTE 5: The PLAY AUDIO command may be implemented without support for any of the other audio operations commands.

#### 4.1.7 Error reporting

If any of the following conditions occur during the execution of a command, the target shall return CHECK CONDITION status. The appropriate sense key and additional sense code should be set. The following list illustrates some error conditions and the applicable sense keys. The list does not provide an

exhaustive enumeration of all conditions that may cause the CHECK CONDITION status.

Table 3: Sense key responses for error reporting

Condition	Sense Key
Invalid Logical Block Address	ILLEGAL REQUEST
Unsupported option requested	ILLEGAL REQUEST
Attempt to read a blank block	ILLEGAL REQUEST
Attempt to play a data block as audio	ILLEGAL REQUEST
Target reset or medium change since last command	UNIT ATTENTION
Self diagnostic failed	HARDWARE ERROR
Unrecovered read error	MEDIUM ERROR/HARDWARE ERROR
Recovered read error	RECOVERED ERROR
Overrun or other error that might be resolved by repeating the command	ABORTED COMMAND

In the case of an invalid logical block address, the sense data information field shall be set to the logical block address of the first invalid address..

In the case of an attempt to read a blank or previously unwritten block, the sense data information field shall be set to the logical block address of the first blank block encountered. The data read up to that block shall be transferred.

There are other special error situations for CD-ROM devices. In the following cases the sense key shall be set to BLANK CHECK and the additional sense code set to END OF USER AREA ENCOUNTERED ON THIS TRACK: a)a post-gap area is encountered (i.e. a block with CD-ROM Data Mode 0)

- b) a pre-gap area is encountered (i.e. a block with index equal to 0);
- c) The information type (data vs. audio) changes.

When not performing audio playback, if the logical block address requested is not within a data track, the command shall be terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The sense key shall be set to BLANK CHECK and the additional sense code set to ILLEGAL MODE FOR THIS TRACK. This applies to audio-combined and audio media.

#### 4.2 Commands for CD-ROM devices

The commands which may be implemented common to some or all SCSI device types shall be as shown in table 4. For a complete description of these commands reference "SCSI-3 Primary Commands".

**Table 4: Commands Common to all SCSI Devices** 

COMMAND NAME	OPERATION CODE	ТүрЕ
CHANGE DEFINITION	40н	0
COMPARE	39н	O
Сору	18H	0
COPY AND VERIFY	ЗАН	О
INQUIRY	12н	M
LOCK/UNLOCK CACHE	36н	o
LOG SELECT	4CH	O
LOG SENSE	4DH	0
MODE SELECT (6)	15H	0
MODE SELECT (10)	55н	0
MODE SENSE (6)	IAн	O
MODE SENSE (10)	5Ан	0
PREFETCH	34н	0
PREVENT/ALLOW MEDIUM REMOVAL	1EH	0
READ (6)	08н	0
READ (10)	28н	M
READ (12)	A8H	0
READ BUFFER	3СН	O
READ LONG	3ен	o
RECEIVE DIAGNOSTIC RESULTS	1СН	o
RELEASE	17н	M
REQUEST SENSE	03н	М
RESERVE	16н	M
REZERO UNIT	01н	o
SEARCH DATA EQUAL (10)	31н	o
SEARCH DATA EQUAL (12)	в1н	o
SEARCH DATA HIGH (10)	30н	O
SEARCH DATA HIGH (12)	вОн	O
SEARCH DATA LOW (10)	32н	0
SEARCH DATA LOW (12)	в2н	0
SEEK (6)	Овн	0
SEEK (10)	2вн	M
SEND DIAGNOSTIC	1рн	0
SET LIMITS (10)	33н	0
SET LIMITS (12)	в3н	0
START/STOP UNIT	188	0
SYNCHRONIZE CACHE	35н	0
TEST UNIT READY	00н	M
VERIFY (10)	2ғн	0
12	AFH	0
VERIFY (12)		

Key: M = command implementation is mandatoryO= command implementation is optional

The following command codes are vendor-specific: 02h, 05h, 06h, 09h, 0Ch, 0Dh, 0Eh, 0Fh, 10h, 11h, 13h, 14h, 19h, 20h, 21h, 22h, 23h, 24h, 26h, 27h, 29h, and C0h through FFh. All remaining command codes for CD-ROM devices are reserved for future standardization.

Commands specific to CD-ROM devices are listed in table 5. These commands are described in the immediately following subclauses of this document.

**Table 5: Commands Specific to CD-ROM Devices** 

Command Name	Operation Code	Туре
PAUSE/RESUME	4BH	0
PLAY AUDIO (10)	45H	О
PLAY AUDIO (12)	A5H	О
PLAY AUDIO MSF	47H	O
PLAY AUDIO TRACK/INDEX	48H	О
PLAY TRACK RELATIVE (10)	49H	О
PLAY TRACK RELATIVE (12)	А9Н	О
READ CD-ROM CAPACITY	25H	M
READ HEADER	44H	0
READ SUBCHANNEL	42H	О
READ TOC	43H	0

O= command implementation is optional

<sup>\*\*\*\*\*\*?</sup> Implement any form of play audio means Play Audio (10) must be implemented?

#### 4.2.1 PAUSE/RESUME command

The PAUSE RESUME command (see table 6) requests that the device stop or start an audio play operation. This command is used with PLAY AUDIO commands issued while the immediate bit is set to one.

7 6 3 1 0 Віт 4 BYTE 0 OPERATION CODE (48H) LOGICAL UNIT NUMBER RESERVED 1 2 RESERVED 3 RESERVED 4 RESERVED 5 RESERVED 6 RESERVED 7 RESERVED RESUME 8 RESERVED 9 CONTROL

Table 6: PAUSE RESUME Command

A resume bit of zero causes the drive to enter the hold track state with the audio output muted after the current block is played. A resume bit of one causes the drive to release the pause and begin play at the block following the last block played.

If an audio play operation cannot be resumed and the resume bit is one, the command is terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. If the resume bit is zero and an audio play operation cannot be paused, (no audio play operation has been requested, or the requested audio play operation has been completed), the command is terminated with CHECK CONDITION status.

It shall not be considered an error to request a pause when a pause is already in effect, or to request a resume when a play operation is in progress.

#### 4.2.2 PLAY AUDIO(10) command

The PLAY AUDIO command (see table 7) requests that the target begin an audio playback operation. The command function (Immed and SOTC bits) and the output of audio signals shall be as specified by the settings of the mode parameters (see 3.3.3.1.).

7 Вгт 6 5 4 0 1 BYTE Λ OPERATION CODE (45H) 1 LOGICAL UNIT NUMBER RESERVED RELADR 2 (MSB) STARTING LOGICAL BLOCK ADDRESS 3 4 (LSB) 5 6 RESERVED 7 (MSB) TRANSFER LENGTH 8 (LSB) 9 CONTROL

Table 7: PLAY AUDIO(10) command

If any commands related to audio operations are implemented then the PLAY AUDIO command shall be implemented to allow a method for the initiator to determine if audio operations are supported. A target responding to a PLAY AUDIO command that has a transfer length of zero with CHECK CONDITION status and setting the sense key to !LLEGAL REQUEST does not support audio play operations.

The logical block address field specifies the logical block at which the audio playback operation shall begin.

The transfer length field specifies the number of contiguous logical blocks that shall be played. A transfer length field of zero indicates that no audio operation shall occur. This condition shall not be considered an error.

If the logical block length is not equal to the sector size, the target may adjust the starting logical block address and the transfer length. In such case, it is recommended that the target start the audio play operation with the beginning of a sector whenever the starting logical address falls within that sector (MSF unit). If the requested transfer length causes the end of an audio play operation to fall within a sector, the target may continue the play operation through the end of that sector.

If the starting address is not found, if the address is not within an audio track, or if a not ready condition exists, the command shall be terminated with CHECK CONDITION status.

If the CD-ROM information type (data vs. audio) changes, the sense key shall be set to BLANK CHECK and the additional sense code set to END OF USER AREA ENCOUNTERED ON THIS TRACK.

If the logical block address requested is not within an audio track, the command shall be terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The sense key shall be set to BLANK CHECK and the additional sense code set to ILLEGAL MODE FOR THIS TRACK.

#### 4.2.2 PLAY AUDIO(10) command

The PLAY AUDIO command (see table 7) requests that the target begin an audio playback operation. The command function (Immed and SOTC bits) and the output of audio signals shall be as specified by the settings of the mode parameters (see 3.3.3.1.).

7 5 1 Û BIT 6 4 3 7 BYTE 0 OPERATION CODE (45H) 1 LOGICAL UNIT NUMBER RESERVED RELADR 2 (MSB) STARTING LOGICAL BLOCK ADDRESS 3 4 (LSB) 5 6 RESERVED 7 (MSB) TRANSFER LENGTH 8 (LSB) CONTROL

Table 7: PLAY AUDIO(10) command

If any commands related to audio operations are implemented then the PLAY AUDIO command shall be implemented to allow a method for the initiator to determine if audio operations are supported. A target responding to a PLAY AUDIO command that has a transfer length of zero with CHECK CONDITION status and setting the sense key to ILLEGAL REQUEST does not support audio play operations.

The logical block address field specifies the logical block at which the audio playback operation shall begin.

The transfer length field specifies the number of contiguous logical blocks that shall be played. A transfer length field of zero indicates that no audio operation shall occur. This condition shall not be considered an error.

If the logical block length is not equal to the sector size, the target may adjust the starting logical block address and the transfer length. In such case, it is recommended that the target start the audio play operation with the beginning of a sector whenever the starting logical address falls within that sector (MSF unit). If the requested transfer length causes the end of an audio play operation to fall within a sector, the target may continue the play operation through the end of that sector.

If the starting address is not found, if the address is not within an audio track, or if a not ready condition exists, the command shall be terminated with CHECK CONDITION status.

If the CD-ROM information type (data vs. audio) changes, the sense key shall be set to BLANK CHECK and the additional sense code set to END OF USER AREA ENCOUNTERED ON THIS TRACK.

If the logical block address requested is not within an audio track, the command shall be terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The sense key shall be set to BLANK CHECK and the additional sense code set to ILLEGAL MODE FOR THIS TRACK.

#### 4.2.3 PLAY AUDIO(12) command

The PLAY AUDIO(12) command (see table 8) requests that the target to begin an audio playback operation. The command function (Immed and SQTC bits) and the output of audio signals shall be as specified by the settings of the mode parameters (see 3.3.3.1.). See the PLAY AUDIO(10) command for a description of the fields in this command

Table 8: PLAY AUDIO(12) command

BIT Byte	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	0	
0	OPERATION CODE ( A5H )								
1	LOGICAL UNIT NUMBER RESERVED REL							RELADR	
2	(MSB)								
3				LOGICAL	BLOCK ADD	RESS			
4									
5								(LSB)	
6	6 (MSB)								
7				TRANS					
8	<del></del>								
9								(LSB)	
10				R	ESERVED				
11			<u> </u>	C	ONTROL				

#### 4.2.4 PLAY AUDIO MSF command

The PLAY AUDIO MSF command (see table 9) requests that the target to begin an audio playback operation. The command function (Immed and SOTC bits) and the output of audio signals shall be as specified by the settings of the mode parameters (see 2.3.3.1).

7 BIT 5 3 1 0 6 Вуте Ð OPERATION CODE (47H) 1 LOGICAL UNIT NUMBER RESERVED 2 RESERVED 3 STARTING M FIELD 4 STRARTING S FIELD 5 STARTING F FIELD 6 ENDING M FIELD 7 ENDING S FIELD 8 ENDING F FIELD 9 CONTROL

Table 9: PLAY AUDIO MSF command

The starting M field, the starting S field, and the starting F field specify the absolute MSF address at which the audio play operation shall begin. The ending M field, the ending S field, and the ending F field specify the absolute MSF address where the audio play operation shall end. All contiguous audio sectors between the starting and the ending MSF address shall be played.

A starting MSF address equal to an ending MSF address causes no audio play operation to occur. This shall not be considered an error. If the starting MSF address is less than the ending MSF address, the command shall be terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The sense key shall be set to ILLEGAL REQUEST.

If the starting address is not found, if the address is not within an audio track, or if a not ready condition exists, the command shall be terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. See 3.1.7 for a description of error reporting information.

#### 4.2.5 PLAY AUDIO TRACK INDEX command

The PLAY AUDIO TRACK INDEX command (see table 10) requests the target to begin an audio play operation. The command function (Immed and SOTC bits) and the output of audio signals shall be as specified by the settings of the mode parameters (see 3.3.3.1.).

Віт 7 6 5 2 0 4 3 1 BYTE 0 OPERATION CODE (48H ) 1 LOGICAL UNIT NUMBER RESERVED 2 RESERVED 3 RESERVED 4 STARTING TRACK 5 STARTING INDEX 6 RESERVED 7 ENDING TRACK 8 ENDING INDEX 9 CONTROL.

Table 10: PLAY AUDIO TRACK INDEX command

The starting track field specifies the track number of the starting audio track. The starting index field specifies the index number within the track at which the audio play operation shall begin.

The ending track field specifies the track number of the ending audio track. The ending index field specifies the index number within the track after which the audio play operation shall stop. The audio play operation shall terminate at the last block with an index number equal to the ending index. All contiguous audio sectors between the starting and the ending address shall be played.

If the starting address is less than the ending address, the command shall be terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The sense key shall be set to ILLEGAL REQUEST.

If the starting address is not found, or if the address is not within an audio track, or if a not ready condition exists, the command shall be terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. See 3.1.7 for a description of error reporting information.

NOTE 6: Valid values for the track and index fields are 1 to 99. A starting index value of one specifies that playback is to start with the first audio sector of the track following the (optional) pause. A last index value of 99 specifies that playback continues through the last sector of the track.

If the ending track is greater than the last information track on the media, the playback shall continue until the last track is complete. If the ending index is greater than the largest index value on the ending track, the playback shall continue until this track is complete; then terminate. These conditions shall not be considered errors.

If the starting index is greater than the largest index value on the starting track, and the stop on track crossing (SOTC) bit of the audio control MODE SELECT parameters page (see 3.3.3.1) is zero, the play-back operation shall start at the beginning of the next track. This situation is not an error.

If the starting index is greater than the largest index value on the starting track, and the stop on track crossing (SOTC) bit of the audio control MODE SELECT parameters page (see 3.3.3.1) is one, the playback shall not begin. The target shall return CHECK CONDITION, and the sense key shall be set to IELEGAL REQUEST.

NOTE 7: The operation of the SOTC bit described above comes about because the user may not be able to determine the largest index value on a track, either from the table of contents or by other means. The SOTC bit one case allows the user to determine the largest index. The SOTC bit zero case allows the user to set up play operations without complete knowledge of the media layout.

### 4.2.6 PLAY AUDIO TRACK RELATIVE(10) command

The PLAY AUDIO TRACK RELATIVE(10) command (see table 11) requests that the device begin an audio playback operation. The starting address is specified as a track relative logical block address within the specified starting track. The command function (Immed and SOTC bits) and the output of audio signals shall be as specified by the settings of the mode parameters (see 3.3.3.1.)

RIT 6 5 4 3 2 1 0 BYTE OPERATION CODE (A9H ) 1 LOGICAL UNIT NUMBER RESERVED 2 (MSB) 3 TRACK RELATIVE LOCIGICAL BLOCK ADDRESS 4 5 (LSR) 6 STARTING TRACK 7 (MSB) TRANSFER LENGTH 8 (LSB) 9 CONTROL

Table 11: PLAY AUDIO TRACK RELATIVE (10) command

The starting track field specifies the track number of the starting audio track.

The track relative logical block address (TREBA) field specifies the two's complement starting logical block address relative to the beginning of the first sector on the track with an index value of one. Negative values indicate a starting location within the audio pause area at the beginning of the requested track.

The transfer length field specifies the number of contiguous logical blocks that shall be output as audio data. A transfer length field of zero indicates that no audio playback operation shall occur. This condition shall not be considered an error. Any other value indicates the number of logical blocks that shall be output.

If the logical block length is not equal to the sector size the target may adjust the starting logical block address and the transfer length. In such case, it is recommended that the target start the audio play operation with the beginning of a sector whenever the starting logical address falls within that sector

#### X3T10/94-057-SCS1-3 Multimedia Commands

(MSF unit). If the requested transfer length causes the end of an audio play operation to fall within a sector, the target may continue the play operation through the end of that sector.

If the starting address is not found, or if the address is not within an audio track, or if a not ready condition exists, the command is terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. See 3.1.7 for a description of error reporting information.

The PLAY AUDIO TRACK RELATIVE(12) command (see table 12) requests that the device begin an audio playback operation. The command function (Immed and SOTC bits) and the output of audio signals shall be as specified by the settings of the mode parameters (see 3.3.3.1.), See the PLAY AUDIO TRACK RELATIVE(10) command for a description of the fields in this command

Table 12: PLAY AUDIO TRACK RELATIVE(12) command

BIT BYTE	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	0
0		——————————————————————————————————————	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	OPERATI	ON CODE (A	9H )		
1	LOGR	CAL UNIT NU	MBER			RESERV	ED	
2	(MSB)							
3			TRACK	RELATIVE L	OCIGICAL B	LOCK ADDRE	SS	
4								(LSB)
5								(302)
6	(MSB)				·· <del>·····</del>			
7				TRANS	SFER LENGT	Н		
8								(LSB)
9								(130)
10				STAR	TING TRACE	<b>S</b>		
11				C	ONTROL	-		

### 4.2.7 READ CD-ROM CAPACITY command

The READ CD-ROM CAPACITY command (see table 13) provides a means for the initiator to request information regarding the capacity of the logical unit.

Віт 7 5 6 4 3 2 1 0 BYTE 0 OPERATION CODE (25H) 1 LOGICAL UNIT NUMBER RESERVED RELADR 2 (MSB) 3 LOGICAL BLOCK ADDRESS 4 (LSB) 5 6 RESERVED 7 RESERVED 8 RESERVED PMI 9 CONTROL

Table 13: READ CD-ROM CAPACITY command

This command has the same operation code (25h) as the READ CAPACITY command (see 92.7). The general function is the same but the exact definitions of the returned logical block address is modified to allow returning a possibly inexact value (but one with a known error bound) based on CD-ROM table of contents data. For many CD-ROM devices, this implementation allows a quicker response.

A partial medium indicator (PMI) bit of zero indicates that the information returned in the READ CD-ROM CAPACITY data shall be the logical block address and block length (in bytes) of the last valid logical block of the logical unit for seek operations. The logical block address returned shall be greater than or equal to the last readable or playable block. If greater, this address may be in a transition area beyond the last valid logical block for read or audio play operations. The value returned shall not be not be more than 75 sectors (MSF units) greater than the logical block address of the last readable or playable block. (This value arises because the CD-ROM table of contents lead-out track location has a +/- 75 sector tolerance when the lead-out track is encoded as an audio track.) The logical block address in the command descriptor block shall be set to zero for this option.

A PMI bit of one indicates that the information returned shall be the logical block address and block length (in bytes) of the last logical block address after which a substantial delay in data transfer will be encountered. This logical block address shall be greater than or equal to the logical block address specified in the command descriptor block. On CD-ROM media, this is interpreted as being the last readable or playable logical block of the information area containing or immediately following the specified logical block address.

NOTE 8: This option may take several seconds to complete on CD-ROM media.

See 9.1.10 for a description of the relative address bit (RelAdr).

Eight bytes of READ CD-ROM CAPACITY data (see table 14) shall be sent during the DATA IN phase of the command.

Віт 7 2 1 0 5 4 3 6 **BYTE** 0 (MSB) LOGICAL BLOCK ADDRESS 1 (LSB) 2 3 4 (MSB) BLOCK LENGTH 5 (LSB) 6 7

Table 14: READ CD-ROM CAPACITY data format

### 4.2.8 READ HEADER command

The READ HEADER command (see table 15) requests that the device return the CD-ROM data block address header of the requested logical block.

3 2 0 Віт 7 6 5 1 BYTE 0 **OPERATION CODE (44H)** RESERVED RESERVED 1 LOGICAL UNIT NUMBER MSF 2 (MSB) 3 LOGICAL BLOCK ADDRESS 4 (LSB) 5 6 RESERVED 7 (MSB) ALLOCATION LENGTH 8 (LSB) 9 CONTROL

Table 15: READ HEADER command

See 3.1.5. for a description of the MSF bit.

The logical block address field specifies the logical block at which the read header operation shall begin.

See the READ command for exception handling. If the logical block size is other than the physical block size, it shall be mapped into the appropriate physical block from which the data would have been read.

The READ HEADER data format (see table 16) defines the CD-ROM data block address header of the requested logical block.

Table 16: READ HEADER data format

BIT BYTE	7	7 6 5 4 3 2 1 0										
0	•	CD-ROM DATA MODE										
1		RESERVED										
2		RESERVED										
3				RI	ESERVED		···					
4	(MSB)											
5				ABSOLUTE	CD-ROM AD	DRESS						
6								(LSB)				
7			_					(202)				

The CD-ROM data mode field specifies the CD-ROM data mode of the logical blocks in this sector of data. The values in this field are defined in table 17.

Table 17: CD-ROM data mode field contents

CDROM MODE	USER DATA FIELD CONTENTS (2048 BYTES)	AUXILIARY FIELD CONTENTS (288 BYTES)
00н 01н 02н 03н - <del>гг</del> н	ALL BYTES ZERO USER DATA USER DATA RESERVED	ALL BYTES ZERO L-EC SYMBOLS USER DATA RESERVED

If the MSF bit is zero, the absolute address field gives the logical block address of the first logical block in the physical sector where the data for the requested logical block address is found. If the MSF bit is one, the absolute address field gives the MSF address of the sector where the data for the requested logical block address is found. (See 3.1.5.)

#### 4.2.9 READ SUB-CHANNEL command

The READ SUB-CHANNEL command (see table 18) requests that the target return the requested subchannel data plus the state of audio play operations.

**Table 18: READ SUB-CHANNEL command** 

BIT BYTE	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	0		
0				OPERATI	ON CODE (4	<b>2</b> н )		•		
1	LOGIC	LOGICAL UNIT NUMBER RESERVED MSF RESERVE								
2	RESERVED	RESERVED SUBQ RESERVED								
3		SUB-CHANNEL DATA FORMAT								
4				Ri	ESERVED					
5				RI	SERVED					
6			<u></u>	TRAC	CK NUMBER					
7	(MSB)		·		•					
8				ALLOCA	TION LENG	ТН		(LSB)		
9				c	ONTROL			<del> </del>		

NOTE 9: Sub-channel data returned by this command may be from the last appropriate sector encountered by a current or previous media accessing operation. When there is no current audio play operation, the target may access the media to read the sub-channel data. The target is responsible that the data returned are current and consistent. For example with sub-channel data format 0, the International Standard Recording Code (ISRC) data reported must have been read from the same track as the reported current position data.

See 3.1.5. for a description of the MSF bit.

The sub Q bit set to one requests that the target return the Q sub-channel data. The sub Q bit set to zero requests that no sub-channel data be returned. This shall not be considered an error.

NOTE 10: The other bits in this byte are reserved for future standardization when they may be defined to request other sub-channel data.

The sub-channel data format field specifies the returned sub channel data (see table 19). If this field is 00h, sub-Q channel data is returned. If this field is 01h, 02h or 03h, the requested sub-Q data item is returned.

Table 19: Sub-channel data format codes

Format Code	Returned Data
00h	Sub-Q channel data
01h	CD-ROM current position
02h	Media Catalogue number (UPC/bar code)
03h	Track International standard recording code (ISRC)
04h - efh	Reserved
fOh - ffh	Vendor specific

### X3T10/94-057-SCSI-3-Multimedia Commands

The track number field specifies the track from which ISRC data is read. This field must have a value between 01h and 63h (99bcd), and is valid only when the sub-channel data format field is 03h. In this case, the target returns ISRC data for this track.

#### 4.2.9.1 Sub-Q channel data format

The sub-CHANNEL command data formats consist of a four-byte header followed by a sub-channel data block. The header contains the audio status byte and the sub-channel data length field. If the sub-Q bit is zero, the target shall not return the sub-channel data block; in this case, the sub-channel data length is 0.

table 20 defines the sub-Q channel data format.

Table 20: Sub-Q channel data format

BIT BYTE	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	0					
			SUB-	CHANNEL DA	TA HEADER		<u> </u>						
0		RESERVED											
1		AUDIO STATUS											
2	(MSB)	(MSB)											
3	]	SUB-CHANNEL DATA LENGTH (LSB											
		<del>*.</del>	SUB-	Q CHANNEL I	ATA BLOCK		-	·, <del>-, -, -, -, -, -, -, -, -, -, -, -, -, -</del>					
4			SUB-	CHANNEL DA	TA FORMAT	CODE (00H)	<u> </u>						
5		AÎ	DR .			С	ONTROL						
6			<del></del>	TRA	CK NUMBER	<u>.</u>							
7		····		IND	X NUMBER		·						
8	(MSB)	,											
11				ABSOLUTE	CD-ROM AD	DRESS		(LSB)					
12	(MSB)			·	<del>-</del>		<u></u>						
15			Ti	RACK RELATI	VE CD-ROM	ADDRESS		(LSB)					
16	MCVAL				RESERV	ED							
17	(MSB)	<u> </u>			<u>.</u>								
31			MEDIA	CATALOGUE	NUMBER (U	PC/BAR CODI	E)	(LSB)					
32	TCVAL			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	RESERV	ED .							
33	(MSB)				<del>.</del>								
47	!	TR	ACK INTERN	NATIONAL ST	ANDARD RE	CORDING CO	DE (ISRC)	(LSB)					

The audio status field indicates the status of audio play operations. The audio status values are defined in table 21. Audio status values greater than zero are returned only to the initiator that requested the last audio play operation. Audio status values 13h and 14h return information on previous audio operations; they are returned only once after the condition has occurred. If another audio play operation is not requested, the audio status returned for subsequent READ SUB-CHANNEL commands is 15h.

Table 21: Audio status codes

Status	Description
00h	Audio status byte not supported or not valid
11h	Audio play operation in progress
12h	Audio play operation paused
13h	Audio play operation successfully completed
14h	Audio play operation stopped due to error
15h	No current audio status to return

The sub-channel data length specifies the length in bytes of the following sub-channel data block. A sub-channel data length of zero indicates that no sub-channel data block is included in the returned data.

NOTE 11: Usual values for sub-channel data length are 0, 12, 20, 28 and 44 bytes. Sub-channel data length does not include the sub-channel header.

The sub-Q channel data block consists of control data (bytes 4-5), current position data (bytes 6 - 15) and identification data (bytes 16 - 47). The control data and current position data is obtained from the Q sub-channel information of the current block. Identification data may be reported that was obtained from a previous block. If identification data is reported, the data shall be valid for the sector addressed by the current position data.

- a) If an audio play operation is proceeding in the background, position data for the last sector played shall be reported.
- b) In other cases, for instance after a READ command, the target may either report position data for the last sector processed for that operation or may report position data from the sector at the current read head position.

NOTE 12: When the type of information encoded in the Q sub-channel of the current sector is the media catalog number or ISRC; the track, index, and address fields should be extrapolated from the previous sector.

The ADR field gives the type of information encoded in the Q sub-channel of this block, as shown in table 22.

Table 22: ADR sub-channel Q field

Adr code	Description
Oh	Sub-channel Q mode information not supplied
01h	Sub-channel Q encodes current postion data
	(i.e., track, index, absolute address, relative address)
2h	Sub-channel Q encodes media catalogue number
3h	Sub-channel Q encodes ISRC
4h - fh	Reserved

The control bits are defined in table 23.

Table 23: Sub-channel O control bits

Adr code	Description
0h	Sub-channel Q mode information not supplied
01ħ	Sub-channel Q encodes current postion data
	(i.e., track, index, absolute address, relative address)
2h	Sub-channel Q encodes media catalogue number
3h	Sub-channel Q encodes ISRC
4h · fh	Reserved

The track number specifies the current track number.

The index number specifies the index number in the current track.

The absolute CD-ROM address field gives the current location relative to the logical beginning of the current track. If the MSF bit is zero, this field is a track relative logical block address. (if the current block is in the pre-gap area of a track, this will be a negative value, expressed as a twos-complement number, see 2.1.5). If the MSF bit is one, this field is the relative MSF address from the Q-sub-channel.

A media catalogue valid (MCVaI) bit of one indicates that the media catalogue number field is valid. MCVaI bit of zero indicates that the media catalogue number field is not valid.

The media catalogue number field contains the identifying number of this media according to the uniform product code values (UPC/EAN bar coding) expressed in ASCII. Non-zero values in this field are controlled by the Uniform Product Code Council 1) and the European Article Number Council 2). A value in this field of all ASCII zeros indicates that the media catalog number is not supplied.

The track code valid (TCVal) bit of one indicates that the track ISRC field is valid. A TCVal bit of zero indicates that the track international standard recording code (ISRC) field is not valid.

The track ISRC field contains the identifying number of this media according to the ISRC standards (DIN-31-621) expressed in ASCII.

<sup>1)</sup> The Uniform Product Code Council is located at 8163 Old Yankee Road, Suite J., Dayton, Ohio 45459.

<sup>2)</sup> The European Article Number Council is located at Rue des Colonies, 54-BTE8, 1000 Brussels, Belgium.

# 4.2.9.2 CD-ROM current position data format

Table 24 defines the CD-ROM current position data format.

Table 24: CD-ROM current position data format

BIT BYTE	7	6	5	4	3	2	1						
	SUB-CHANNEL DATA HEADER												
0		RESERVED											
1	!	AUDIO STATUS											
2	(MSB)	(MSB)											
3			SUB-CI	HANNEL DAT	'A LENGTH		(LSB)						
	CD-ROM CURRENT POSITION DATA BLOCK												
4		S	SUB-CHANNE	L DATA FOR	MAT CODE (	01н)							
5		Al	DR			CONTROL							
6				TRACK NUM	BER								
7				INDEX NUM	BER								
8	(MSB)				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·								
11			ABSOL	UTE CD-RON	A ADDRESS		(LSB)						
12	(MSB)												
15			TRACK RE	ELATIVE CD-1	ROM ADDRES	SS	(LSB)						

### 4.2.9.3 Media catalogue number data format

Table 25 defines the media catalogue number data format.

Table 25: Media catalogue number data format

BIT BYTE	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	0			
			SUB-CH/	ANNEL DATA	HEADER						
0		RESERVED									
1		AUDIO STATUS									
2	(MSB)	(MSB)									
3			St	JB-CHANNEL	DATA LENG	ТН		(LSB)			
		М	EDIA CATALO	OGUE NUMBI	R DATA BLO	CK					
4			SUB-CHA	NNEL DATA	FORMAT CO	DE (02H)					
5				RESE	RVED	<u> </u>					
6				RESE	RVED						
7				RESE	RVED						
8	MCVAL		RESER	RVED							
9	(MSB)		MEDIA CA	TALOGUE N	IMREE (1964)	RAD CODE)					
23			JIDDIA CA	INDOGUE IN	MILE (OFC)	una couu)		(LSB)			

If media catalogue number data is found, the MCVal bit is set to one. If MCN data is not detected, the MCVal bit is set to zero to indicate the media catalogue number field is invalid.

NOTE 13: Media catalogue number data returned by this command with sub-channel data format field code 02b may be from any block that has UPC bar code Q sub-channel data. (This code is constant anywhere in every applicable disc.)

### 4.2.9.4 Track international standard recording code data format

Table 26 defines the track international standard recording code data format. t

Table 26: Track international standard recording code data format

BIT BYTE	7	6	5	4	3	2						
		SUB-CH	ANNEL DATA	HEADER								
0		RESERVED										
1		AUDIO STATUS										
2	(MSB)	(MSB)										
3	SUB-CHANNEL DATA LENGTH (LSB)											
		TRACI	K ISRC DATA	BLOCK								
4		SUB-CH.	ANNEL DATA	FORMAT CO	DE (03H)							
5		ADR		Ţ.,	CONTROL							
6			TRACK	NUMBER								
7			RESE	RVED	<del></del>							
8	TCVAL		RESEI	RVED								
9	(MSB)											
23	TRACI	( INTERNAT	TIONAL STAN	DARD RECOR	EDING CODE (	(ISRC) (LSB)						

If ISRC data is detected, the TCVal bit is set to one. If ISRC data is not detected, the TCVal bit is set to zero to indicate the ISRC field is invalid.

NOTE 14: Track ISRC data returned by this command with sub-channel data format field 03h may be from any block in the specified track that has ISRC data.

#### 4.2.10 READ TOC command

5

7

8

9

The READ TOC command (see table 27) requests that the target transfers data from the table of contents to the initiator.

RIT 7 6 4 3 1 0 BYTE 0 OPERATION CODE (43H) 1 LOGICAL UNIT NUMBER RESERVED MSF RESERVED 2 RESERVED 3 RESERVED 4 RESERVED

RESERVED
STARTING TRACK

ALLOCATION LENGTH

CONTROL

Table 27: READ TOC command

See 2.1.5. for a description of the MSF bit.

(MSB)

The starting track field specifies the starting track number for which the data shall be returned. If this value is zero, the table of contents data shall begin with the first track on the medium. The data are returned in contiguous ascending track number order.

If the starting track field is not valid for the currently installed medium, the command shall be terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The sense key shall be set to ILLEGAL REQUEST and the additional sense code set to INVALID FIELD IN CDB.

NOTE 15: The maximum TOC data length possible on currently available CD-ROM media is 804 bytes, or 100 TOC track descriptors.

(LSB)

The format of the data returned is specified in table 28.t

Table 28: READ TOC data format

BIT BYTE	7	6	5	4	3	2		
0	(MSB)	(MSB)  TOC DATA LENGTH  (LSB)						
1								
2		FIRST TRACK NUMBER						
3				LAST TRAC	K NUMBER			
			тос ті	RACK DESCRI	PTOR(S)			
0				RESE	RVED			
1		ADR				CONTROL		
2	··	TRACK NUMBER						
3			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	RESE	RVED		··	
4	(MSB)							
7			A	BSOLUTE CD	ROM ADDRE	SS		(LSB)

The TOC data block contains a four-byte header followed by zero or more TOC track descriptors.

The TOC data length specifies the length in bytes of the following TOC data that is available to be transferred during the DATA IN phase. The TOC data length value does not include the TOC data length field itself.

The first track number field indicates the first track number in the table of contents.

The last track number field indicates the last track number in the table of contents before the lead-out track number.

NOTE 16: The first track number is not required to be one. A disc may start at any valid track number. The track numbers between the first track number and the last track number are required to be in contiguous ascending order, except for the lead-out track.

The ADR field gives the type of information encoded in the Q sub-channel of the block where this TOC entry was found. The possible ADR values are defined in 3.2.10.1.

The control field indicates the attributes of the track. The possible control field values are defined in 3.2.10.1.

The track number field indicates the track number for which the data in the TOC track descriptor is valid. A track number of 0AAh indicates that the track descriptor is for the start of the lead-out area.

The absolute CD-ROM address contains the address of the first block with user information for that track number as read from the table of contents. An MSF bit of zero indicates that the absolute CD-ROM address field contains a logical block address. An MSF bit of one indicates the absolute CD-ROM address field contains an MSF address (see 3.1.5).

NOTE 17: The starting logical block address value recovered from the TOC has a tolerance of zero for data tracks and plus or minus 75 CD sectors for audio tracks. This tolerance is multiplied by a factor dependent on the logical block length.

## 4.3 Parameters for CD-ROM devices

## 4.3.1 Diagnostic parameters

This subclause defines the descriptors and pages for diagnostic parameters used with CD-ROM devices.

The diagnostic page codes for CD-ROM devices are defined in table29.

Table 29: Diagnostic page codes

Page Code	Description	ref doc.
00h	supported diagnostic pages	
01h - 3fh	reserved (for all device type pages)	
40h - 7fh	reserved	
80h - ffh	vendor specific pages	

## 4.3.2 Log parameters

This subclause defines the descriptors and pages for log parameters used with CD-ROM devices.

The log page codes for CD-ROM devices are defined in table 30.s

Table 30: Log page codes

Page Code	Description	ref doc.
01h	Buffer over-run/under-run page	
03h	Error counter page (read) page	
07h	Last n error events page	
06h	Non medium error page	
02h	Reserved	
04h - 05h	Reserved	
08h - 2fh	Reserved	
3fh	Reserved	
00h	Supported log pages	
30h - 3eh	Vendor specific pages	

## 4.3.3 Mode parameters

This subclause defines the descriptors and pages for mode parameters used with CD-ROM devices.

The mode parameter list, including the mode parameter header and mode block descriptor are defined in 8.3.3.

The medium-type code field is contained in the mode parameter header (see 8.3.3). table 31 defines the medium type values for CD-ROM devices.

Table 31: CD-ROM medium type codes

code	Medium type description
00h	Default (only one type supported)
01h	120 mm CD-ROM data only
02h	120 mm CD-DA audio only
03h	120 mm CD-ROM data and audio combined
04h	Reserved
05h	80 mm CD-ROM data only
06h	80 mm CD-DA audio only
07h	80 mm CD-ROM data and audio combined
08h - 7fh	Reserved
80h - ffh	Vendor specific

The device-specific parameter field is contained in the mode parameter header (see 8.3.3). table 32 defines the device-specific parameter field for CD-ROM devices.

Table 32: CD-ROM device specific parameter

BIT	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	0
		RESERVED		DPOFUA		RESERVED		EBC

When used with the MODE SELECT command, the DPOFUA bit is not used and the field is reserved.

When used with the MODE SENSE command, a DPOFUA bit of one indicates that the target supports the DPO and FUA bits (see 9.2.6).

The enable blank check (EBC) bit is reserved.

The density code field is contained in the mode parameter block descriptor (see 8.3.3), table 33 defines the density code values for CD-ROM devices.

Table 33: CD-ROM Density codes

code	data types to be transferred
00h	default density code
Olh	User data only (2048 bytes per logical sector)
02h	User data plus auxilliary data field (2336 bytes per sector)
03h	4-byte tag field, user data plus auxilliary data (2340 bytes per sector)
04h	Audio information only (1/75th of a second per logical block
05h - 7fh	Reserved
80h - ffh	Vendor specific

### X3T10/94-057-SCSI-3 Multimedia Commands

NOTE 18: The number of bytes per sector specified by this parameter is used with the block length to map CD-ROM sectors to logical block addresses.

The mode page codes for CD-ROM devices are defined in table 34.

Table 34: Mode page codes

Page code	description	ref. doc.
O8h	Caching page	
0Eh	CD-ROM audio control page	
0Dh	CD-ROM page	
0Ah	Control mode page	
02h	disconnect-reconnect page	j
0Bh	Medium types supported page	
09h	Peripheral device page	
01h	Read error recovery page	
03h - 06h	Reserved	
0Ch	Reserved	
Ofh - Ifh	Reserved	
07h	Verify error recovery page	
00h	Vendor specific (does not require page format)	
20h - 3Eh	Vendor specific (page format required)	
3Fh	Return all pages (valid only for mode sense	
	command)	

### 4.3.3.1 CD-ROM audio control parameters

The CD-ROM audio control parameters page (see table 35) sets the playback modes and output controls for subsequent PLAY AUDIO commands and any current audio playback operation.

Table 35: CD-ROM Audio control parameters page

BIT BYTE	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	0
0	PS	RESERVED	PAGE CODE (0EH)					·· <b>-</b>
1	PARAMETER LENGTH (OEH)						<u>-</u>	
2			RESERVED			IMMED	SOTC	RESERVED
3				RESE	RVED			
4				RESE	RVED			
5	APRVAL RESERVED FORMAT OF LBA'S / SEC.				·			
6	(MSB)				<u> </u>			
7		L	OGICAL BLO	CKS PER SEC	OND OF AUI	DIO PLAYBAC	K	(LSB)
8			RESERVED		OUTP	UT PORT 0 C	HANNEL SEL	ECTION
9				OUTPUT POR	T 0 VOLUME	:		
10	-	RESE	RVED			OUTPUT POR	r 1 selecti	ON
11		OUTPUT PORT 1 VOLUME						
12		RESE	RVED	· ···	OUTI	PUT PORT 2 C	HANNEL SE	LCTION
13		OUTPUT PORT 2 VOLUME						
14		RESE	RVED		OUTP	UT PORT 3 C	HANNEL SEI	ECTION
15				OUTPUT POP	T 3 VOLUMI	E		

The parameters savable (PS) bit is only used with the MODE SENSE command. This bit is reserved with the MODE SELECT command. A PS bit of one indicates that the target is capable of saving the page in a non-volatile vendor-specific location.

An immediate (Immed) bit of zero indicates the target shall not send completion status until the audio playback operation is terminated.

An Immed bit of one indicates the target shall send completion status as soon as the playback operation has been started.

NOTE 19: It is recommended that a Logical Unit type RESERVE be issued prior to starting audio play operations with an Immed bit of one in any multiple initiator environment.

A stop on track crossing (SOTC) bit of zero indicates the target shall terminate the audio playback operation when the transfer length is satisfied. Multiple tracks shall be played as necessary. Periods of time encoded as audio pause/silence at the beginning of tracks, (index 0) shall also be played.

A stop on track crossing (SOTC) bit of one indicates the target shall terminate the audio playback operation when the beginning of a following track is encountered.

The audio playback rate valid (APRVal) bit value of one indicates that the format of logical blocks per second field and the logical blocks per second of audio playback field are valid.

The format of logical blocks addresses per second field gives the multiplier to be used with the logical blocks per second of audio playback. This is defined in table 36.

Table 36: Multiplier for LBA's

format of LBAs /Sec value	Multiplier for LBAs / Sec field
Oh	1
1h - 7h	reserved
8h	1/256
9h - Fh	reserved

NOTE 20: This field is provided as a means to return fractional (i.e. non-integral) values in the logical block addresses per second of audio playback. This shall occur when logical block sizes that are not even multiples or divisions of the physical block size are used.

The logical blocks per second of audio playback field gives the relationship between time and the duration of play per logical block address. The value in this field is to be multiplied by the value in format of LBAs per second field.

NOTE 21: The logical blocks per second of audio playback field and its companion format of LBAs per second field may not be supported by most current CD-ROM devices as a modifiable mode select parameter.

The output port channel selection specifies the audio channels from the disc to which this output port should be connected (see table 37). More than one output port may be connected to an audio channel. More than one audio channel may be connected to an output port.

Table 37: Output port channel selection

code	description
0000b 0001b 0010b 0100b 1000b	output port muted connect audio channel 0 to this output port connect audio channel 1 to this output port connect audio channel 2 to this output port connect audio channel 3 to this output port

The channel volume control indicates the relative volume level for this audio output port. A value of zero indicates the output is muted, and a value of FFh indicates maximum volume level.

NOTE 22: If volume controls are implemented, the default volume level should be no more than 25 % of the maximum level as a personal safety consideration.

### 4.3.3.2 CD-ROM device parameters

The CD-ROM parameters page (see table 38) specifies parameters that affect all CD-ROM data types.e

Table 38: CD-ROM parameters page

BIT BYTE	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	0		
0	PS	RESERVED		PAGE CODE (ODH)						
1				PARAMETER	LENGTH (	06н)				
2				RES	ERVED					
3		RESER	RESERVED INACTIVITY TIMER MULTIPLIER							
4						· <u></u>		<del></del>		
5			NUMBEI	R OF MSF - S	UNITS PER I	MSF - M UNIT				
6	(MSB)				<u></u>		· <u> </u>			
7			NUMBER OF MSF - F UNITS PER MSF - S UNIT							

The parameters savable (PS) bit is only used with the MODE SENSE command. This bit is reserved with the MODE SELECT command. A PS bit of one indicates that the target is capable of saving the page in a non-volatile vendor-specific location.

The inactivity timer multiplier specifies the length of time that the drive shall remain in the hold track state after completion of a seek or read operation (see table 39).

NOTE 23: Higher values in this parameter may have an adverse effect on the drive MTBF, in some implementations.

Table 39: Inactivity timer multiplier values

Inactivity timer multiplier	minimum time in hold track state	Inactivity timer multiplier	Minimum time in hold track state	
00h	Vendor-specific	08h	16 sec	
Olh	125 ms	09h	32 sec	
02h	250 ms	0Ah	1 min	
03h	500 ms	0Bh	2 min	
04h	1 sec	0Ch	4 min	
05h	2 sec	0Dh	8 min	
06h	4 sec	0Eh	16 min	
07h	8 sec	0Fh	32 min	

The number of S units per M unit field gives the ratio of these MSF address values. For media conforming to the CD-ROM and CD-DA standard, this value is 60.

The number of F units per S unit field gives the ratio of these MSF address values. For media conforming to the CD-ROM and CD-DA standard, this value is 75.

### 4.3.3.3 Read error recovery parameters

The read error recovery parameters page (see table 40) specifies the error recovery parameters the target shall use during any command that performs a data read operation to the media (e.g. READ, READ TOC, etc.).

Віт 5 6 1 0 BYTE 0 PS RESERVED PAGE CODE (01H) 1 PARAMETER LENGTH (06H) 2 ERROR RECOVERY PARAMETER 3 READ RETRY COUNT 4 RESERVED 5 RESERVED 6 RESERVED 7 RESERVED

Table 40: Read error recovery parameters page

The parameters savable (PS) bit is only used with the MODE SENSE command. This bit is reserved with the MODE SELECT command. A PS bit of one indicates that the target is capable of saving the page in a non-volatile vendor-specific location.

The error recovery parameter bits are defined in 9.3.3.6.

NOTE 24: The implementation of error recovery procedures for CD-ROM devices is markedly different from those used for magnetic medium disk drives. At least one level of error correction (i.e. CIRC) is required to transfer the data stream. Therefore, the performance of the drive may differ substantially from what would be expected by sending the same error recovery parameters to a magnetic medium device.

The correlation of the error recovery parameter and the bit settings defined for CD-ROM devices is given in table 41. The interpretation of these bit settings for CD-ROM devices is given in table 42. If the error recovery parameter is set to any other value, the command shall be terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The sense key shall be set to ILLEGAL REQUEST and the additional sense code set to INVALID FIELD IN PARAMETER LIST.

Table 41: Error recovery bit settings

ERROR RECOVERY	BIT SETTINGS		
PARAMETER	76543210		
00н	RR00R000		
01н	RR00R001		
04н	RR00R100		
05н	RROOR101		
06н	RROOR110		
07н	RROORIII		
10н	RR01R000		
11#	RR01R001		
14н	RR01R100		
15н	RR01R101		
20н	RR10R000		
21н	RR10R001		
24н	RR10R100		
25н	RR10R101		
26н	RR10R110		
27н	RR10R111		
30н	RR11R000		
31н	RRIIROOI		
34н	RR11R100		
35н	RR11R101		

SHALL BE SET TO ZERO

Table 42: CD-ROM error recovery description

error code	description				
00h	The maximum error recovery procedures available are used. If an error occurs which is uncorrectable with the error correction codes (ECC) on the media, data transfer is terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The block with the error is not transferred. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the unrecovered error was detected. Recovered errors are not reported.				
01h	Only retries of the read operation and CIRC are used (layered error correction is not used). Only CIRC unrecovered data errors are reported. If an CIRC unrecovered data error occurs, data transfer is terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The block with the error is not transferred. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the unrecovered error was detected. Recovered errors are not reported.				
04h	The maximum error recovery procedures available are used. Recovered data errors are reported. If a recovered data error occurs, data transfer is not terminated. However, when the data transfer has completed CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The sense key is set to RECOVERED ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the last block where a recovered data error was detected.				
	If a data error occurs that is uncorrectable with the ECC information available on the media, data transfer is terminated and CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The block with the error is not transferred. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the uncorrectable error was detected.				
05h	Only retries of the read operation and CIRC are used (layered error correction is not used). Recovered data errors are reported. If a recovered data error occurs, data transfer is not terminated. However, when the data transfer has completed CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The sense key is set to RECOVERED ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the last block where a CIRC recovered data error was detected.				
	If an unrecovered data error occurs, data transfer is terminated and CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The block with the error is not transferred. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the unrecovered error was detected.				
06h	The maximum error recovery procedures are used. Recovered data errors are reported. If a recovered data error occurs data transfer is terminated and CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The block with the recovered error is not transferred. The sense key is set to RECOVERED ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the recovered data error was detected.				
	If a data error occurs that is uncorrectable with the ECC information on the medium, data transfer is terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The block with the error is not transferred. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the uncorrectable error was detected.				

# | Table 42-CD-ROM error descriptions (cont.)

error code	description				
07h	Only retries of the read operation are used (layer error correction is not used). CIRC recovered data errors are reported. If a CIRC recovered data error occurs, data transfer is terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The block with the recovered error is not transferred. The sense key is set to RECOVERED ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the recovered data error was detected.				
	If an CIRC unrecovered data error occurs, data transfer is terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The block with the error is not transferred. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the unrecovered error was detected.				
10h	If data transfer can be maintained, the maximum error recovery procedures available are used. (RC = 1.) If an error occurs which is uncorrectable with the error correction codes (ECC) on the media, or is uncorrectable in time to maintain data transfer, the data transfer is not terminated. However, when the data transfer has completed. CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the first unrecovered error was detected. Recovered errors are not reported.				
lih	If data transfer can be maintained, retries of the read operation and CIRC are used (layered error correction is not used). (RC = 1.) Only CIRC unrecovered data errors are reported. If a CIRC unrecovered data error occurs, data transfer is not terminated. However, when the data transfer has completed, CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the first unrecovered error was detected. Recovered errors are not reported.				
l4h	If data transfer can be maintained, the maximum error recovery procedures available are used. (RC = 1.) Recovered data errors are reported. If a recovered data error occurs, data transfer is not terminated. However, when the data transfer has completed, CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The sense key is set to RECOVERED ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where a recovered data error was detected.				
	If an data error occurs that is uncorrectable with the ECC information available on the media, or is uncorrectable in time to maintain data transfer, the data transfer is not terminated. However, when the data transfer has completed CHECK CONDITION, status is reported. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the first uncorrectable error was detected. Reporting unrecovered errors takes precedence over reporting recovered errors.				

Table 42- CD-ROM Error Recovery description continued.

Error code	Description			
15h	If data transfer can be maintained, retries of the read operation and CIRC are used (layered error correction is not used). (RC = 1.) Recovered data errors are reported. If a recovered data error occurs, data transfer is not terminated. However, when the data transfer has completed CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The sense key is set to RECOVERED ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where a CIRC recovered data error was detected			
	If an unrecovered data error occurs, data transfer is not terminated. However, when the data transfer has completed CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the first unrecovered error was detected. Reporting unrecovered errors takes precedence over reporting recovered errors.			
20h	The maximum error recovery procedures available are used. If an error occurs which is uncorrectable with the error correction codes (ECC) on the media, data transfer is terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The block with the error is transferred. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the unrecovered error was detected. Recovered errors are not reported.			
2lh	Only retries of the read operation and CIRC are used (layered error correction is not used). Only CIRC unrecovered data errors are reported. If a CIRC unrecovered data error occurs data transfer is terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The block with the error is transferred. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the unrecovered error was detected. Recovered errors are not reported.			
24h	The maximum error recovery procedures available are used. Recovered data errors are reported. If a recovered data error occurs data transfer is not terminated. However, when the data transfer has completed, CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The sense key is set to RECOVERED ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the last block where a recovered data error was detected.			
	If a data error occurs that is uncorrectable with the ECC information available on the media data transfer is terminated and CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The block with the error is transferred. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the uncorrectable error was detected.			

Table 42-CD-ROM Error Recovery descriptions (cont.)

Error code	Description
25h	Only retries of the read operation and CIRC are used (layered error correction is not used). Recovered data errors are reported. If a recovered data error occurs, data transfer is not terminated. However, when the data transfer has completed, CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The sense key is set to RECOVERED ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the last block where an CIRC recovered data error was detected.
	If an unrecovered data error occurs, data transfer is terminated and CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The block with the error is transferred. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the unrecovered error was detected.
26h	The maximum error recovery procedures are used. Recovered data errors are reported. If a recovered data error occurs, data transfer is terminated and CHECK CONDITION status is reported. The block with the recovered error is transferred. The sense key is set to RECOVERED ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the recovered data error was detected.
	If a data error occurs that is uncorrectable with the ECC information on the media, data transfer is terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The block with the error is transferred. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the uncorrectable error was detected.
27h	Only retries of the read operation are used (layer error correction is not used). CIRC recovered data errors are reported. If a CIRC recovered data error occurs, data transfer is terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The block with the recovered error is transferred. The sense key is set to RECOVERED ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the recovered data error was detected.
	If a CIRC unrecovered data error occurs, data transfer is terminated with CHECK CONDITION status. The block with the error is transferred. The sense key is set to MEDIUM ERROR. The information bytes give the address of the block where the unrecovered error was detected.
30h	Same as code 10H.
31h	Same as code f1H.
34h	Same as code 14H.
35h	Same as code 15H.

The read retry count field specifies the number of times that the controller shall attempt its read recovery algorithm.

A CIRC recovered data error is defined as a block for which the CIRC based error correction algorithm was unsuccessful for a read attempt, but on a subsequent read operation no error was reported. The number of subsequent read operations is limited to the read retry count. Layered error correction was not used.

A CIRC unrecovered data error is defined as a block for which the CIRC based error correction algorithm was unsuccessful on all read attempts up to the read retry count. Layered error correction was not used.

An L-EC recovered data error is defined as a block for which the CIRC based error correction algorithm was unsuccessful, but the layered error correction was able to correct the block within the read retry count.

An L-EC uncorrectable data error is defined as a block which could not be corrected by layered error correction within the read retry count.

### 4.3.3.4 Verify error recovery parameters

The verify error recovery parameters page (see table 43) specifies the error recovery parameter the target shall use during verify operations.

Table 43: Verify error recovery parameters page

BIT BYTE	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	0	
0	PS	RESERVED	PAGE CODE (07H)						
1	parameter length (06h)								
2	ERROR RECOVERY PARAMETER								
3	VERIFY RETRY COUNT								
4	RESERVED								
5	RESERVED								
6	RESERVED								
7	RESERVED								

The parameters savable (PS) bit is only used with the MODE SENSE command. This bit is reserved with the MODE SELECT command. A PS bit of one indicates that the target is capable of saving the page in a non-volatile vendor-specific location.

The error recovery parameters for verify operations are as defined by the read error recovery parameters (see2.3.3.3).